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Watlington Parish Council

Parish Clerk:  Kristina Tynan








Watlington Parish Council


1 Old School Place

Watlington

OXON OX49 5QH

Tel: 01491 613867   Email: WPC@watlington-oxon-pc.gov.uk

Minutes of the Meeting of the Finance Committee Held on 

Thursday 28th September 2023 at 7pm in the Parish Office 
Present:

      Councillors:

Steve Bolingbroke (SB) -Chair





Nicky Smallbone (NS) – Vice-Chair






Tim Horton (TH)






Ian Hill (IH)



In Attendance:

Gill Bindoff (NPAB)

Officer:


Kristina Tynan (KT) 

13/23
Apologies for absence


Karyn Buck.
14/23
Approval of Minutes from 5th June 2023

15/23
Matters Arising
Resolved:  That these minutes be agreed as a correct record and they be signed by the Chairman.
16/23
Declarations of Interest
SB declared a personal interest in Item 6, Grant Request as he is a bell ringer at St Leonard’s Church. He left the room for this item.
TH declared an interest in Item 5: 6, Electricity Costs for Air Quality machine. He remained in the room for this item.

17/23 
Financial Issues 

 1.  Management Accounts – update on budget position. 
The accounts up to 31/8/23 were circulated. SB reported that he and the Clerk will sit down once the September accounts are done and go through it and put in provisional end of year figures. Staff costs are up but this is due to the budget not allowing for all the salary increases and LGP pensions were not fully covered as these would not have been fully known when the budget was set last year. This year should be easier. The Sports Pavilion budget is overspent but this is because WCC have not paid their bills, this is a longstanding problem that we know about and are managing this. The Town Hall grant is overspent but this will be addressed.
2.   Spending of CIL Funds Proposal – Full paper was sent with the agenda. 

SB reported that total CIL funding paid to WPC or due from approved developments is £542k. It is estimated a further £282k will come from the Redrow sites (WAT B & C) in 2024 and 2025. Approximately £280k is therefore available for allocation over the next two years. A further £130k may be available if the Pump Track project does not go ahead.

RECOMMENDATION TO COUNCIL:

1. That WPC run a second round of CIL allocation to identify a project or projects for the remaining CIL funding. 
The proposed process is:

 a)   Identify candidate projects with proposer (November)

        b)   Produce brief outline / approx. costs (December / January)         

        c)    WPC preference voting (February)


 d)   Develop full business case for selected projects (March onwards)

2. That we ask Pump Track project to show significant progress by March 2024 or risk losing CIL funding.



NS said that the Pump Track group have had to establish a CIC and open a bank account to be 
able to apply for grants. This has now been done. WPC will write and let this group know the 
time scale. They may wish to look at a less ambitious project. 
3.   Bank Mandate -All changes agreed have now been made.
4.   Coffee Van in Paddock – FC agreed in principle to this in September – Discussion of cost and terms and conditions.
There was discussion on this. TH said that this will be in the Undercroft on Fridays and the Trust have agreed a payment of £20 per session for the first two months. There may be a need for heating which would have an extra cost.   Regarding the Paddock it was thought the same terms would be appropriate with certain terms and conditions being met such as looking after the grass area, rubbish to be cleaned up. KT will draft a list of conditions.

Resolved: That a cost of £20 per session for the first two months be given. A review to take place at the end of the two months.
5.  Moore External Audit – If information has been received from them within three days of this meeting. KT had sent a report to members on the additional information they requested for 2022-23 Audit.
Moore have now issued an interim report as they had not finalised the audit as yet. This will be published in accordance with the Accounts and  Audit Regulations. SB thanked KT for her work on sending the extra information they requested which is because we have moved to the next tier up due to CIL funds. The extra information included tender information, minute approvals and checking that the money was used appropriately. SB reported that all information was given and shows that we have the right running process as they have scrutinised everything. We need to ensure that we keep doing this.

[Post Minute Note:  Moore have now signed off the external audit  with 3 minor suggestions]
6.  SODC AQ Monitor in Town Hall Roof – Query raised on electricity costs – see attached email.

SB reported that we had received the following email from Carmen Cubillas Martinez at SODC. 

‘It is my understanding that when the District Council installed the AQ analyser in 2007 in 
Watlington Town Hall, this was done in the spirit of cooperation towards improving air 
quality in Watlington, in partnership with Watlington Parish Council. I believe there was an 
informal agreement that the District Council would cover the cost of purchasing the analyser 
(approx. £15k), annual maintenance and servicing costs (£1,450/year), AQ data 
management costs (£1,495/year) and bi-monthly council officer visits to calibrate the 
analyser.  The Parish Council would fund the running costs (i.e., electricity used) through their 
work maintaining the historic Town Hall. This has been the case for the past 15 years 
according to our records.

 
We have now been approached by the Watlington Town Hall Body Trust to contribute 
towards the continuous analyser running costs, which is something we haven’t budgeted or 
accounted for due to the agreement mentioned above.  

 
We would appreciate the Parish Council’s view on this matter’

After discussion it was:

Resolved: That WPC in principle will pay the electricity used once the cost is ascertained and then increase the grant to the Town Hall by this amount.

It was noted that there is a AQ Analyser in Henley and KT to find out if they know the cost of electricity used.  KT will respond to Carmen.
7.  Quote for repair to CCTV Cameras at the Pavilion – Should we claim this on our insurance? The cost is approx. £1200.
Resolved: That in principle we claim this on our insurance and that the amount not covered is paid out of the Pavilion budget.
18/23
Grant Requests


1. St Leonards Parochial Parish Council – Grant towards the Bell Fund - attached

SB left the room and NS chaired this item. NS said that it is very unlikely that the Environment 
and Carbon Reduction grants will be used. There is a pot of £2K for these.
RECOMMENDATION TO COUNCIL: That we award St Leonards PPC £1000 toward their Bell 
Fund and take this from the available money in the grant pot.
19/23
Business Case Proposals for Discussion


1. Toilet at the Recreation Ground – this was attached to the agenda.


SB stated that we get an annual payment from SODC to maintain the public conveniences 
and this amount has built up over the years. KT to check if this money, via our District 
 
Councillor, could be used for the new toilet at the Rec and its maintenance costs. However it 
was noted It was noted with some questions answered and the business case amended, 
which IH will do. It was agreed that this would be an appropriate drawdown from our CIL 
Funds if needed. We also need to be sure that it can feed into the existing septic tank and 
we will need a report to show this.


Once these have been done a recommendation can be sent to Full Council.


2. New Fence at the Allotments- this was attached to the agenda.



 It was noted that there is no money in the budget for this financial year for this.  It will need 
to be done to a design that we are happy with taking into account the new footpath from 
PYR 2 and Wat B and C. SB suggested that the Allotment Committee and WPC fund 50% 
each. WPC could pay upfront if this was easier for the Allotment Committee and this could 
be put in for the 24/25 Budget.
20/23
General Issues
1. Dead of Easement over Willow Close for Redrow– This has been sent to our Solicitor for comments.

 SB stated that he could not see anything controversial with the agreement.


TH stated that he thought we should be charging Redrow a sum of money for the easement, 
however  it was noted that this is something that WPC had asked for specifically.


SB proposed that there should be no charge to Redrow for this and this was seconded by NS.


A vote was taken on this proposal and 3 were in favour of not charging and 1 against.

Resolved: That there be no charge to Redrow for the Easement. That SB be delegated to go ahead with the Deed of Easement

2. Willow Close Proposal from Tim Horton – TH has sent the full paper to members and also gave a letter out at the meeting from David Parker (dated 27/9/2023)
TH said that this land is approximately 16m wide and 58m long. David Parker stated that this land is believed to be unencumbered by site specific planning approval or policy constraints but has very significant constraints eg the bank of mature trees, land is overlooked by some properties at first floor level, adherence to the Ecological and Environmental policies. TH has suggested three to four units on this land of affordable or social housing but DP does state that achieving a viable planning permission would be difficult.  DP has given a quote for costs up to pre-application submission and by doing this would provide some certainty about the future potential for this land. 

It was agreed that Tim Horton have a meeting with all Councillors to discuss this proposal and get their thoughts on it and TH will work up a bigger proposal with David Parker. TH can then bring comments back to the next Finance meeting.


3.  Charlotte Coxe 

RECOMMENDATION TO COUNCIL: That Watlington Parish Council:
1. Oversee the formation of a working group of 6 with the expertise to negotiate arrangements with OCC and others and to prepare legal, financial and governance proposals for final WPC approval. The working group must act independently of WP. Two members should be Councillors (to be selected). Gill Bindoff should be invited to continue her work and a member of FOWL will be invited to join. Additional expertise in legal / financial / property areas will be required. At the point of transfer of the trust, the working group will cease to exist. All members of the working group will be eligible as trustees of CCT under whatever appointment process is agreed.


2. To commission legal and other advice on behalf of the shadow trustees provided that 
there is agreement that CCT (in the form of OCC) repay all costs to WPC.

21/23
Staff Issues


1. Staff Reviews – to agree who conducts these and when they should take place.

    Resolved: That NS and SB will review KT and NS and KT to review all other staff.
22/23
 Review of Standing Orders 2023 -  The office has reviewed these, and a copy is attached.


RECOMMENDATION TO COUNCIL: That the Standing Orders 2023 be approved.
23/23
 Correspondence


 1. Email from LGP Solicitors re Deed of Easement – to agree engagement terms

Resolved: That we sign the terms of engagement and put £250 into the LGP Client Account. 
It was noted the Redrow will be paying our Solicitor costs.
24/23
    Any Other Business



 Youth Club -  A new youth worker has been employed and the club will re-open on 5th October. 
 The Treasurer has requested a draw down of the youth club grant award. It was agreed that be 
 on the list of payment for October Full Council. SB stated the WPC are holding in trust the 
Young Peoples fund which if money raised by the Youth Club previously.
25/23
 Date of next scheduled meeting 2023: 
Tuesday 21st November 2023
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